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(BELATED VALENTINE SPECIAL) 
HEIDI JOHNSON AND CRAIG FULMER 

Craig and Heidi met 23 years ago under a rare star-filled 
night in the Pacific Northwest. Craig had been mowing his lawn 
when the neighbor, Susie, appeared at the fence with a friend in 
tow. She introduced the two and invited Craig over that evening 
to preview their new house. Heidi said "nice to meet you" and 
went on her way. Craig threw the lawnmower into the garage 
and ran for the shower while shedding grass-stained clothes 
and leaving muddy footprints everywhere. He showed up at the 
neighbors with two bottles of wine (they didn't drink) and a keen 
eye to meeting the friend, who was nowhere to be seen. Craig 
handed over his business card to Susie with the request to pass 
it on to Heidi. After a week of no response, he returned, with 
another business card in hand, and again asked Susie to pass it 
on. Heidi did finally get the card, called, and on their first date, 
they spent five hours drinking coffee and another three over pizza. 
As Craig and Heidi like to say "It all begins with friendship, 
loyalty, and trust." 

•••••••••••• ANNIKA KAPLAN AND ALEX AMEND 
Annika and Alex first met in the spring of 2008 at a punk 

show in Minneapolis. Without speaking, they found themselves 
dancing together. At the end of the act, Annika remembers clearly 
the first thing Alex said to her: "Hey, partner." They dated that 
summer before Alex went to Washington D.C. for his first job 
after college. A year later Alex returned and they reconnected 
before Alex moved again to New York City for another job. Fast 
forward nearly IO years and Alex is in Minnesota for a friend's 
wedding. He reached out to Annika and she agreed to meet for 
lunch. They found themselves on a long walk talking about their 
lives and their former relationships. Annika invited Alex to her 
apartment to meet her dog Una. They kissed there and, as they 
say, the rest is history. They married in September of2018, moved 
to Galisteo in late winter 2019, and welcomed their first baby, 
Gilda, on 1/11/20. (Photo at right: Early days) 

•••••••••••• 

FEBRUARY 2020 

SATURDAY, MARCH 7th,: GCA ANNUAL 
MEETING AND ELECTIONS at the 

Community Center, 9-11. Election at 
9:00, followed by BREAKFAST at 9:30. 

* 
Effective Saturday, February 1st, Catholic Mass at Nuestra 

Sefiora de Los Remedios Church in Galisteo will be at 4pm on 
Saturdays. Sunday Masses will be held in Cerrillos and Golden. 

•• 
•• 

•• •• 
CECILE AND KEVIN SMITH 

In 2014 I was moving from Massachusetts to South Carolina 
to be close to my father after my mother's death. I got my house 
in Carlisle MA ready for sale, but even before it was listed my 
realtor, a good friend of mine, brought a good friend of hers 
to look at it. I thus met Cecile, recently divorced, who bought 
my house in MA as I was moving 1000 miles away. We were 
immediately attracted to each other, and started dating behind our 
realtor's back as she had told each ofus separately not to have 
any contact until after closing. After three years oflong-distance 
relationship, and a lot oflong-distance driving, we were married 
at that same house by our realtor friend who is also a justice of 
the peace. This was just after we had bought our new home in 
Galisteo, and we have been here ever since. 
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• • DENISE LYNCH AND • • 
CAPTAIN JOHN SHANNON 

During the 2017 winter holiday break Denise and her Saluki 
were in the KSFR Radio Station to record her monthly volunteer 
underwriting spot. She is the voice ofUPAYAZen Center. I had 
recently begun working there as a reporter/producer, focusing on 
Santa Fe's art scene. I found her in the kitchen area and began 
asking questions about her beautiful dog, Wells. The conversation 
proceeded with ease and we discovered a shared love of film. 
We are both graduates of the SFCC film school and Denise is a 
graduate ofIAIA Cinematic Arts and Technology -- plus we had 
both made independent films featuring the Galisteo Basin as a 
main character. In the course of our conversation I mentioned I 
was a retired US Army Captain and a paratrooper with over 400 
jumps and she shared that her son, Sean Sohn, was an Airborne 
Ranger. Denise recalls, "Men who jump out of planes was an 
interesting shared topic." During our brief encounter we learned 
that we also had an appreciation for the Belgian Malinois breed. 
We now have a two-year-old Malinois named Scout who is 
A PTSD Service Dog and is in scent and personal protection 
training. After Denise told me about her art and that she mined her 
own clay in the Galisteo Basin, I requested her contact info for an 
interview about her bowls. (Here's the link to the interview that 
started it all: https :/ /www.ksfr.org/post/ksfr-talks-regional-artist­
denise-lynch. )Well-bred dogs, films, jumping out of airplanes 
and beloved Galisteo were the building blocks of our unique start. 

•••••••••••• 
A TRAGIC WEEK IN JANUARY 

On the morning of January 14, Pedro Allan Sandoval (2003-
2020) and his brother Mateo Francisco Sandoval (2005-2020) 
died in an automobile accident on NM 41 between Stanley and 
Moriarty. They are Stella Maestas's great nephews and related 
to many others in Galisteo. 

Both brothers were on the Moriarty High School football, 
basketball and track teams, members of 4H, the Sociedad de San 
Jose, and the National Junior Honor Society, and had won many 
sports and academic honors. They loved the outdoors, gaming, 
and working with kids. They are survived by their parents, Ernie 
and Alexandra (Lexi) Sandoval, and their sister Camille. 

Memorial Services, attended by hundreds, were held on Jan. 
22 at the Moriarty High School Gym. Banners read "#Sandoval 
Strong" and "60+40 100 percent" (for the brothers' football 
team numbers). Honorary pallbearers were the entire student 
body. The Pintos won their next game, an emotional moment. 
The brothers are buried at the Stanley cemetery. A GoFundMe 
account for the family was over $40,000 within a few days. 

* 
Two days earlier, Galisteans Deirdre Africa and Heidi 

Johnson lost an only son and brother. The Joplin, Missouri 
newspaper reported: "Colby Tait Africa, 45, a senior programmer 
for Projility, passed away Sunday Jan. 12, 2020. He is survived 
by his son Parker Africa of Monett, MO, his mother Deirdre, 
and sister Heidi, both of Galisteo, NM." Deirdre adds, "With 
generous donations from the community, I'm planting a Liberty 
apple tree to remember the person he was." 

PEDACITOS/BITS AND PIECES 
Some Galisteans felt the 2.9 strength earthquake on 

Saturday morning, Jan. 26'11
• Others woke up at exactly 6:36 AM 

but didn't know why. Still others noticed odd reactions from their 
dogs. Lamy was apparently closer to the epicenter ( 16K south 
of Eldorado). One woman there felt her two-story house shake. 

"Through the Looking Glass," featuring the work 
of Wayland Wong and Christine Benkert, opened on Friday 
February 14th at Gallery Plan B, 1807 2nd St., Suite #41, Santa 
Fe. The show runs through March 151

\ Wed - Sat I lam - 5pm. 
Craig Moya was featured in an article on cider in New 

Mexico Magazine ( 11/2019). One of his sources (15,000 pounds 
of apples per year) is Las Golondrinas. 

Jim Sloan will show his paintings at FOMA (in the 
Guadalupe Center, 333 Montezuma, Santa Fe), opening 2/21, 5-7, 
and lasting until 3/21, Tues thru Sat., 11-5. It's his first gallery 
show, at age 84. Never too late! (The JVS studio, below.) 

Harmony Hammond: Material Witness, Five Decades of 
Art, is traveling to the Sarasota Art Museum, 3/27-7 /26, and then 
to the North Miami Museum of Contemporary Art, 8/11-10/15. 

Ed Epping is participating in the Labor themed session 
at the Santa Fe Art Institute. With drawings, sculptures, 
collages, books, and public projects, he explores the injustices 
of over-criminalization and mass incarceration policies in the 
US. Focusing on individuals targeted by judicial systems and 
social strategies, his work aims to build public knowledge by 
reimagining mass incarceration in the United States. See his 
open studio at SFAI on Feb. 21(1600 St. Michaels Dr.) 5:30-6:30. 

Peggy Diggs is showing her ongoing work on race and the 
construction of whiteness, based on sixty interviews, at Vital 
Spaces Midtown Storefront ( 1604 St. Michaels), opening on 2/21, 
5-7, until 3/21 (Fri., Sat., noon-5). The work is largely studies 
for forthcoming public projects exploring whiteness as a set of 
trained understandings about Us and Them. 

Judy Tuwaletstiwa responded enthusiastically in The New 
Mexican (2112) to the news that Mayor Alan Webber was taking 
Spanish lessons in order to read the fiesta proclamation. Others 
were more skeptical. 

Jacob Brown, 41, from Moriarty, has been convicted of 
charges tied to a March 2018 road-rage incident near Galisteo 
that intentionally injured a group of cyclists, Seniors on Bikes, 
one of them seriously. After yelling obscenities, Brown backed 
into the cyclists and then left the scene of the accident. He was 
sentenced to 3 ½ years in prison. 

The never-ending and often horrifying saga of Jeffrey 
Epstein and Zorro Ranch now includes an art student trip in 
2008. 
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THE RETURN OF NETFLIX 
The large number of vehicles at the Silverado movie set on 

Cerro Pelon Ranch is due to NetFlix filming through May 15th. 
Representatives met with GCA officers Roger Taylor and Anna 
Cardenas to review Galisteo filming guidelines. All filming will 
be at the movie set; the crew will respect the night sky ordinance 
as well as limit sound disruption; all crew and cast will be 
reminded regularly about speed limits through Galisteo; heavy 
equipment will travel 1-40 to NM41 to the set. 

After current construction at the set (6:30 AM to 6:30 
PM), filming will begin 3/13 to 4/20 (c.5AM to 10PM, mostly 
weekdays) with 100-150 actors and a crew of around 250. 
Traffic will increase. Expect drones and one night of simulated 
dynamiting and fire (hopefully avoiding the almost disastrous 
Wild Wild West fire years ago). From 4/21 to 5/15 there will be 
remediation on the set (6:30AM to 6:30 PM). 

Please direct concerns or questions during this entire period 
to Roger or Anna and we will address them with the Location 
Managers. Silverado, of course, is private property. The set will 
be closed to the public. 

FROM THE GCA 
The Pre-Primary Delegate Election of the Ward 3D 

Democratic Party of Santa Fe County (DPSFC) was held at the 
GCC on 2/9.Twenty six voters elected two Delegates (Linda 
Doezma and Marcy Hintz) and one Alternate Delegate (Vernon 
Anaya) to the Santa Fe County Pre-Primary convention and 
the State Democratic Party Convention. They will join Estelle 
Berger (Chair, DPSFC), Roger Taylor (Vice-Chair, DPSFC) 
and Eric Tyson (Ward 3D) in casting votes at the conventions 
to determine which candidates get on the ballot in November. 

* 
At the February GCABoard Meeting, a number of projects 

underway were addressed: A) Building: the plumbing (hot water 
heater, water softener, and reverse osmosis unit) and HVAC (3 
mini-splits and 2-ton heat pump compressor) have been installed 
and work wonderfully! Next up, replacement of the ceiling fans 
and changing light fixtures. B) Playground~ a multi-purpose 
structure (slides, climb poles, nets, ramps: ages 5-12) has been 
ordered for installation in April, and a new area will be graded 
behind the swing-set for its installation, with a foot-deep layer 
of wood chips added overall. Also up: replacement of the chain 
link fence around the basketball court, new hoops and nets; 
C) Architectural Feasibility Study: several architects are now 
assessing the structural and cosmetic needs of the GCC. We 
should have a completed study in April. 

* 
The GCA election on March 7'h (see p.1) will fill four GCA 

Board positions: three Director positions and the Treasurer. 

* 
The Census is coming! Look for a post-card in your 

mailbox around mid-March giving you options ( a website link, a 
phone#) to complete the ten-question survey. Remember: every 
person not counted means $3,700 in Federal funds goes to another 
community or to the State. New Mexico receives c.$60 million 
in Federal funds for assistance programs. Senator Liz Stefanics 

reports that a mere 1 % under-count ofNew Mexico's population 
in 2020 would result in a $780 million loss of federal funds over 
a 10-year period, so it is absolutely critical that we help ensure 
that everyone be counted. We need every dollar! 

GUATEMALA 
Jan Saunders 

A kaleidoscope of warm tropical colors in a volcanic 
landscape with a population of 50% indigenous Maya speaking 
21 Pre-Hispanic languages, embedded in a cultural and religious 
mosaic and woven into the bright fabric of an experience enough 
for two lifetimes - these define my recent trip to Guatemala. 

This year I traveled once again to the pueblo of Santa 
Catarina Bobadilla on the outskirts of Antigua at the base of 
El Volcan de Agua to work as an interpreter for Baby's Breath 
Project* as part of a team prepared to train indigenous, rural 
midwives (Comadronas) in the use of the neonatal resuscitation 
bag and mask to assist babies born not breathing. We were a team 
of neonatal nurses, interpreters, and two Guatemalan doctors. 

In twenty days, we taught, tested and certified 112 rural 
Comadronas, each of whom received a certificate and a Baby's 
Breath Backpack filled with the supplies necessary to put their 
training to use. Guatemalan Comadronas are estimated to attend 
50 to 75% ofbirths in indigenous populations. In Mayan culture 
their job is a sacred calling, as the skills are often passed down 
through generations within a family. These dedicated women 
are experienced and skilled in the home delivery of babies and 
care of the mother. However, without the training and supplies 
provided by Baby's Breath Project, a baby born not breathing 
has little chance at life. 

For the second week, my team consisted of one English 
speaking nurse, her interpreter (me) translating her English 
to Spanish, and a second Guatemalan interpreter translating 
my Spanish to the K'iche-speaking midwives. The animated 
teaching and enthusiastic learning sprinkled with smiles, jokes, 
and laughter from nurses, midwives, and interpreters alike spoke 
to a surprising lack of language barriers. To the delight of the 
Comadronas, Shannon, my nurse partner, and I both learned to 
speak a few encouraging words in K'iche. 

On Graduation Day, along with hugs, smiles and tears, we 
all expressed the joy of connections, friendship, and a job well 
done. For me the takeaway is that I've got friends in Guatemala 
and the "Comadronas" know they have friends in the United 
States. For this experience I am forever grateful. 

*Baby's Breath is a nonprofit organization teaching the 
program developed collaboratively by the American Academy 
of Pediatrics and the World Health Organization. On Face book 
at Baby's Breath Project. www.babysbreathproject.org. 

GVFR-sponsored Galisteo Phone 
Directory is out, thanks to the hard work of Auxiliary 
members Cindy and Frank Lux. For a copy or second copy 
stop by the Station on the first or last Tuesday of the month 
after 6:30. If you have corrections or missed inclusion this 
year, send your info to forbeslux@aol.com. 
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The January 18th Women's March was high energy, if not 
as big as we'd hoped, but the Galisteo Gals sign made the front 
page of The New Mexican and our own Estelle Berger was an 
inspiring speaker. (Photo: Marcy Hintz) 

EL PUENTE SPONSORS: 
JOHN & TANYA YOUNG 

JULIE DEERV & PAUL DAVIS 

GALISTEO CLASSIFIED 
ADS ARE FREE, AND FOR GALISTEO RESIDENTS 
ONLY. PLEASE CALL466-1276 TO UPDATE OR 
DELETE YOUR ADS. Next deadline: March 10. 

FOR RENT 
Charming vacation casita in the heart of Galisteo, available 
for rent by the night, week or month. Steve or Jean, 466-1544. 
Vacation casita for rent by the weekend, week, or month. 900 
sq.ft., open floor plan, lBR +bath.Call Roger Taylor, 466-3469. 

FOR SALE 
Amanecer Gallery offers oil paintings by Freddie Cardenas and 
micaceous pottery by Anna Cardenas, 505-466-8967. 
Talus Wind Heritage Meats. Local New Mexico lamb and pork. 
Contact info@taluswindranch.com. 
Button Box Aprons by Deirdre Africa of Rancho Bueno in 
Galisteo, for sale at the Santa Fe Rail yard Artisans Market most 
Sundays 10-4. Check out www.buttonboxaprons.com and call 
505-670-5198 or email deirdreafrica@msn.com. 

SERVICES 
Dave's Auto Repair: restoring, minor repairs, painting. Local 
refs. Free estimates: David Montoya, 505-501-1991. 
Common sense, gentle dog-training: house manners, 
management problem-solving at your home, and limited 
boarding. 20+ yrs. experience. Call Evelyn, 466-1875. 
Orchard Full-Service Catering: Personal chef, experience with 
special needs and dietary issues. Corey McGillicuddy,466-1831, 
mcgilllicuddycorey3@gmail.com. 
Galisteo Woodworks: for your custom woodworking needs. 
Furniture and furniture repair. Antonio Chavez, 466-3601. 
Welding, flagstone, moss rock, fountains, plumbing, sprinkler, 
drip systems, plus Gopher Control. David Maestas, cell 670-
8608 or 660-9715. 
Linda Vista Stables: Local horse owners: I can take care of your 
horses when you're away, in the comfort of their own barn. Call 
Maria, 466-8930 
Pet, House, and Garden Care. Janet Pfeiffer, 399-9238. 

El Puente de Galisteo 
14 Avenida Vieja 
Galisteo NM 87540 

Galisteo Yoga: Mondays 3pm, Tuesdays 9:30am @Dorothy's 466-
2339 stretching & breathing. Private & Group Sessions w/Ruby 
466-1961 ruby@rubyrenshaw.com Kundalini & fi·ee-movement 
based Fridays 10-1 lAM @ Galisteo Community Center w/Mare 
profundus@aol.com slow flow & therapeutic blend of Vinyasa & 
Jvengar. 
Yoga for Everybody: Julia Cairns and Mary Horst run yoga classes 
at the Eldorado Community Center, Mon-Fri. All levels welcome! 
See www.eldoradoyogaforeverybody.com for more infonnation. 
Julia: 466-3393. 
Grow Y'own hooped and covered raised beds for year-round 
gardening! Ken490-1849. 
Preparing your garden for next year? Repairing erosion? Aged 
compost and mulch available at Goose Downs Fann north of the 
village. Free if you load, $15 ifwe do: Tom, 670-7031. 
Intern will travel: Need help during parties, snow shoveling, yard 
cleaning, housekeeping or pet sitting on Saturdays or Sundays? Call 
John Garcia at 505-310-3812. 
JVS will remove (live) rattlesnakes. Call 466-1064. 
We build and repair coyote fences; haul trash; yard work & 
other odd jobs. Fair prices, local references, Michael J. Anaya, 
660-2275. 
Barbara Holloway Fine Handweaving scarves, shawls, vests, 
jackets, handwoven ofluxurious chenille. 466-2118. 
Carpentry: Custom closets, hand-carved tables, benches, gates, 
doors; also electrical work. Ted Montoya, 577-6004. 
Passive Solar Builders: Locally owned gtneral contractor since 
1980. Quality home construction, renovations: 466-2118. 
Meditation and Knowings class with Chris Griscom, Sundays at 
The Light Institute:4-5:50 pm. Free to Galisteo residents. 466-1975. 
Book Writing and Marketing Services: by Random House 
author with 20 yrs. experience. Also Voice Training and Singing 
Lessons for children, adults and Angel Readings: Connect with 
loved ones from the other side. Stella Togo, 714-433-6148; www. 
stellatogo.com. 
Dentistry: Specializing in Endodontics (Root Canals) Free 
telephone consultations: Dr. Bernie Gavron at 505-988-7356. 

+++EL PUENTE DE GALISTEO+++ 
Editor: Lucy R. Lippard. logo by Cara Lee. Printer: Allegra. 
All donations welcome. Comments, suggestions, contributions 
to EL PUENTE, 14 Avenida Vieja, 466-1276 or flipl4@ 
centurylink.net. NEXT DEADLINE: March 10 th • TO 
SPONSOR: Make out check for $80-$150 ( or more!) to GCA, 
noting "for newsletter," and send to El Puente (above). 
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